Dear Mr. Fontaine:
 
We are in receipt of your public records request relating to our Athletics Department drug testing processes and procedures.  We received your second notice at our University on April 30, 2007.  I apologize that your first notice was unintentionally neglected.  An attorney in our office who normally handles these matters left employment near that time and it was an unintentional over site.  
 
In any event, we will begin assembling documents responsive to your request.  Also, since we too serve the public, it is appropriate for us to charge reasonable fees for this request as allowed by law.  Florida law allows us to charge 15 cents per page copied and a reasonable amount for the time of persons assembling the request.  I do not anticipate that this request would exceed fifty (50) dollars.
 
Some documents you requested may not exist.  In addition, we will not release documents related to student-athlete drug test results.  Both Federal and Florida privacy laws protect this confidential information and prohibit the release of such information.   Simply removing names or specific identifiers does not change the record from a confidential student record.
 
Without providing an entire legal treatise, I refer you to the determinations of the Florida courts and the Family Policy Compliance Office vested with the oversight of institutions of higher education to ensure compliance with the Family Education and Privacy Act (FERPA) 20 U.S.C. Section 1232g as codified in 34 CFR Part 99.  As to the case law, in Florida State University v. Hatton, 672 So. 2d 576 (Fla. 1 DCA 1996) the court denied a request for records of student conduct cases even if the names, social security number and other identifiers were removed.  The courts stated that Florida Statute Section 228.093 (3) (d) prohibits the release of, or access to “personally identifiable record or reports of a pupil or student, and any personal information contained therein.”  The court specifically held that Florida law prohibited the release of personal information, not only identifiable information, and stated that simply redacting specific personally identifiable information did not render redacted documents unprotected.  
 
As to Federal law, the Family Policy Compliance Office has rendered several opinions regarding the release of what may be termed de-identified information and made it clear that simply removing names would not change the confidential nature of the information.  For reference, I include one paragraph from the Guidance Letter issued February 25, 2004 to the Pennsylvania Department of Education when presented with a request for de-identified student information:
 
“In order to make sure that student-level information is not personally identifiable, in circumstances that can lead to identification of an individual, the disclosing educational agency or institution …would need to remove not only name and ID number but also “personal characteristics” and “other information that would make the student’s identity easily traceable,” which means such factors as physical description (race, sex, appearance, etc.); date and place of birth; …; participation in sports, clubs, and other activities; … “Other information that would make the student’s identity easily traceable” may also be implicated in the release of small numbers of aggregated or statistical information from education records.”
 
Your request clearly asks for a release of small number of aggregated information from education records and includes specific identifiers that the FPCO stated may not be included in de-identified information including “participation in sports, clubs or other activities”, and, the student’s sex ( as sports teams are divided by sex).  
 
The University is bound by both State and Federal law to maintain the confidentiality of its student records and may not provide the student information you have requested.
 
If you have additional information that you wish to provide, or if you would like to discuss the foregoing, please feel free to call or email me.  Otherwise, I hope to assemble the documentation shortly.
 
 
Best Regards,
 
Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida
(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" \t "_blank" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
Scott,

I have assembled the information that we have in our possession that is responsive to your public records request.  I wanted to suggest that I scan the documents and send them to you via email, and then I can save you the charges.

Let me know how you'd like to proceed.


Best Regards,

Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida
(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
Dear Mr. Fontaine,
 
The attached document and the additional documents attached in the forthcoming emails represent the records that we have in our possession that are responsive to your public records request of April 30, 2007 regarding our Athletics Department drug testing program.
 
The attached document is the University of South Florida's "Substance Abuse Policy and Procedures", which I believe covers much of the information you requested, including the procedures, frequency and consequences within USF’s athletics drug testing program.
 
Best Regards,
 
Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida
(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" \t "_blank" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
The attached document contains budget information regarding our Athletics drug testing program.
 
Best Regards,
 
Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida

(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" \t "_blank" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
The attached document is an agreement between USF and a drug testing vendor.
 
Best Regards,
 
Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida

(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" \t "_blank" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
The attached document is an agreement between USF and a drug testing vendor.
 
Best Regards,
 
Colin C. Mailloux
Associate General Counsel
University of South Florida

(813) 974-1561
 HYPERLINK "mailto:cmaillou@admin.usf.edu" \t "_blank" cmaillou@admin.usf.edu
